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City of Young Harris

Regular Monthly Meeting 
February 2, 2021
The Young Harris City Council met Tuesday, February 2, 2021 at 7:00 PM for the Regular Monthly Council Meeting.  Those present for the meeting were the Mayor: Andrea Gibby; City Attorney: Marvin Harkins; City Council Members:  Steve Clark, Terry Ingram and John Kelley; City Clerk: Nicolette Wade; Finance Director: Lisa Hoyle; Jarrett Whitener of the Towns County Herald.  Council Members Matt Miller and Donald Keys were absent from the meeting.
The meeting was called to order at 7:30 P.M. by Mayor Gibby who noted there was a quorum present.  
Agenda:  A copy of the Agenda is attached and incorporated herein by reference.

Approval of Minutes of Regular Monthly Meeting – January 5, 2021 – 7:00 PM: John Kelley made a motion to approve the Minutes of the January 5, 2021 Organizational Meeting, seconded by Terry Ingram, and approved unanimously.  A copy of the Minutes is attached and incorporated herein by reference.
Approval of Minutes of Administrative Committee Meeting (Planning Session) – January 26, 2021 – 6:30 PM: Steve Clark made a motion to approve the Minutes of the Planning Session, seconded by John Kelley and approved unanimously.  A copy of the Minutes is attached and incorporated herein by reference.

Financial Reports:  Lisa Hoyle went over highlights of the Financial Reports.  Page 1 was a summary of the cash balances.  $16,000 is owed to sewer from water.  $2,050 was collected in property taxes.  $11,000 was collected in property taxes in 2020 and she will move that to 2021 soon.  $20,368.00 in sales and use tax was collected.  $5000 was paid for the Economic Development Director for 3 months and $1500 for Joint Development Authority operating funds.  $36,092 was received from the new SPLOST collections for November and December, 2020.  The expected total amount the City should receive from the new SPLOST should be about $180,000.  $25,331 is left in the old SPLOST account.  A copy of the Financial Statements is attached and incorporated herein by reference.  John Kelley made a motion to approve the Financial Statements as presented, seconded by Steve Clark and approved unanimously.
In answer to a previous question at another meeting about the cost of updated meters Mayor Gibby explained a Price Quotation from Ferguson Waterworks that Gary Willer gave each Council Member. The updated meters will be purchased after new reading equipment is installed.  A copy of the Quotation is attached and incorporated herein by reference.  Gary also told the Mayor that the City was sent 38 replacement meters at no cost.
Business License Approval - Price Transport Systems:  This is a company that transports for Toyota across country.  They just need office space at 1352 Maint Street, Suite 8.  The trucks are normally on the road or parked on Plottown Road and not inside the City.  John Kelley made a motion to approve the Business License for Price Transport Systems, Inc., seconded by Steve Clark, and approved unanimously.  A copy of the Business License Application is attached and incorporated herein by reference. 

Business License Renewals:  John Kelley made a motion to approve renewal licenses for Kevin Tharpe, PC, Enota Village Apartments, and Young Harris Pharmacy subject to receiving paperwork from the Pharmacy.  The motion was seconded by Steve Clark and approved unanimously.  A copy of the renewal list for February 2 is attached and incorporate herein by reference.

Ethics Committee:  The Mayor and Council Members are still asking for people to volunteer to be on the Ethics Committee.  The only current member is Robert Nichols.   The Council and Mayor will continue asking for volunteers.
Fire Station CD:  John Kelley made a motion to close the Fire Station CD and designate the funds to be used on behalf of public welfare and health in the City of Young Harris with one item being an automatic external defibrillator to be housed at City Hall.  The motion was seconded by Steve Clark and approved unanimously.   

Water CD: Per Lisa the Water CD is connected with a loan.  There is $6,116 in the Water CD. John Kelley asked if the Water CD can be used for other expenses since the Water fund is in better shape.  Lisa will check with the auditor to find out. Water owes the General Fund $29,259 which should be paid off in another six months. There are 3 loans, 2 for water and 1 for sewer and they each have a connected contingency fund up to a certain amount.  Lisa will check and see if any of those accounts have reached the maximum amount.
Mayor’s Park Pavilion Charges:  Steve Clark made a motion to rent the pavilion for ½ day which is 10:00 AM until 2:00 PM and 3:00 PM until 7:00 PM for $125 plus a $35 deposit.  For a full day it would be $225 plus a $50 deposit.  The motion was seconded by Terry Ingram and approved unanimously.
Cupid Falls Pavilion:  John Kelley said the builders have everything stained and put together so they should be out to Cupid Falls Park to install the Pavilion soon.

Mayor’s Report: Mayor Gibby said the DNR Trail’s Grant has been approved officially.  The grant is $194,000 of which 25% is our match so they are paying $155,000.  There will be a ramp and boardwalk. The design has to be completed and we have to have variance approval from DNR because work is being done in the 50 foot buffer.

Mayor Gibby also reported on the Placemaking Collaborative for which Young Harris has been chosen.  This is a 3 year program to help the City plan more.  There will be a focus on more planning for business development.  There needs to be signage and a logo.

Also Young Harris will join a Public Health Program to look at inequity within our health system.  There will be a student in the fellows program that will be working with us on this program. 

Attorney’s Report:  Attorney Harkins conducted the First Reading of a Zoning Ordinance Amendment to change the text on what is allowed as a permitted use in the Industrial Zoning District.  He handed out a map to show what the industrial area will look like after the bypass is built.  The total area is about 10 acres.  The focus is on light industrial uses.  Attorney Harkins read over the list of possible uses in the Ordinance Amendment.  A church is not a permitted use. John Kelley suggested a truck repair shop could be housed in the old EMC maintenance building which will be close to the bypass. Attorney Harkins said “Transportation Services and Maintenance” could be a possible permitted use. There is a meeting on February 16 with Eric Brinke of the Blue Ridge Mountain EMC to discuss this further. A copy of the First Draft, First Reading, and Map of the Zoning Ordinance Amendment is attached and incorporated herein by reference.
USDA Loan Information: Lisa reported the interest rates to the Council on the 2 water loans.  For the old loan the interest rate is 5.625 and for the new loan the interest rate is 3.75.

Closed Session: John Kelley made a motion go into Closed Session and to adopt a resolution confirming the actions of the Council while in Closed Session and to authorize the Mayor to sign an Affidavit for the Closed Session stating the only issues discussed in the Closed Session involved Real Estate and Personnel.  John Kelley made a motion adjourn the Closed Session and return to Open Session, seconded by Terry Ingram and approved unanimously.
Bank Building Bids: John Kelley made a motion authorizing the Mayor and City Attorney to put the Bank Property up for bid, seconded by Steve Clark, and approved unanimously.

Personnel Issue: Steve Clark made a motion to approve a requested salary raise on one employee, seconded by Terry Ingram, and approved unanimously.  
John Kelley made a motion to adjourn the meeting with all in favor.
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